Hart County Board of Commissioners

Called Meeting

March 13th, 2008

4:30 p.m.

The Hart County Board of Commissioners met March 13th, 2008 at 4:30 p.m. at the Hart County Administrative & Emergency Services Center. The purpose of the called meeting was to receive the results of the FY07 audit report. 

Chairman R C Oglesby presided with Commissioners Daniel Reyen and Joey Dorsey in attendance. Commissioners Gary Mize and Ken Brown were absent. 

Chairman Oglesby called the meeting to order and turned the floor over to County Auditor Wayne Bowen. 

CPA Bowen noted that the audit is observed by the Department of Audits, Department of Community Affairs, other governmental agencies, banks and citizens. He proceeded to examine the results of the audit. He explained that the fund balance of $5,830,089 is undesignated at the year ending September 2007, which was 58% of the operating budget.
Commissioner Reyen noted that the fund balance is obligated this fiscal year and is not available to spend.  Mr. Bowen explained that the fund balance should not go below 25-50% of the operating budget. 
Commissioner Dorsey noted that the auditor has been stating that the fund balance needs to be trimmed. The BOC rolled back the millage rate with a flawed digest and the county will never recoup the lost revenues without adjusting the millage rate. 

Mr. Bowen proceeded with the overview of the financial statements concluding with the special revenue funds. He was pleased to report that the county has little or no real debt other than the DFACS facility and compensated personnel absences.
With no further action taken, Chairman Oglesby moved to adjourn the meeting. Commissioner Reyen provided a second to the motion. The motion carried 3-0. 

The meeting reconvened at the Elberton Highway recreation park at 6:30 pm. with four BOC members (Commissioner Mize absent), members of the BOC staff, members of the Little League (LL), members of the Hart County recreation advisory board, and concerned citizens.  Chairman Oglesby stated that the purpose of the meeting was to voice concerns over the safety of the playing fields at this park and asked County Administrator Caime to explain the situation.

Administrator Caime explained that the purpose of the first phase of new park was to create additional baseball fields.  He explained that the public is upset because children in Little League have had to use the fields at the Clay Street Park and that has resulted in games and practices that are late in the evening during school nights.  The goal with development of the new Elberton Highway Park has been to alleviate this through the construction of additional baseball fields at the new park.  He explained that the condition of the fields at the new park is not sufficient to have LL use the fields.  

CA Caime explained that it is the responsibility of the Recreation Department within his Administration to get the fields ready and that he will not be presenting excuses as to why the fields are in the condition they are in.  His goal is to move forward to fix what needs to be fixed.  

He went on to explain the history of the parks development and the facts surrounding the under funding of the parks construction in SPLOST II (prior SPLOST sales tax).  He also explained the fact that the Hart County BOC uses a “pay as you go” SPLOST system rather than borrowing money up front and paying interest and attorney fees.  He explained that in SPLOST II water line construction was a higher priority initially and the recreation park did not receive much funding in the earlier years of SPLOST II (2000-04).  The County had no choice but to move forward as directed by law with the construction of the park which was under funded by 75-100%.  All this led to further frustration by the public due to delay in opening of the new ball fields.  In response to this under funding problem, the Hart County BOC borrowed money in advance of SPLOST III (current SPLOST) and finalized the construction of the new ball fields in 2006 with the goal of having the fields ready for play in 2007.  

The fields were not ready for play in 2007 due to the condition of the playing surface, irrigation and sod.  In response to this the BOC directed the Administration to get the equipment and materials needed to get the fields ready for play.  The fields were sanded with sand to try to eliminate the dips but the sanding was not enough and may have been put down too late in the growing season.  This year (2008 season) 3 of the 4 fields are not suitable for LL’s use brining into question the safety of the fields.  In response to this the Hart County BOC closed the park on Tuesday March 11, 2008.

CA Caime explained that there are two primary problems with the sod.  The first is the fact that there are holes in the field where the sprinkler heads are.  The second is the gaps and dips in the sod.  These problems are being addressed by the recreation department.  To fix the holes in the sod sand will be placed in the holes and continuously maintained by the recreation department.  Caime expressed concerns with this solution and advised that the sprinkler heads may have to be raised to the current sod level.  

To correct the problems with the sod the recreation department will have to start by rolling the sod with a heavy roller to try to eliminate the humps in the sod.  The dips will have to be filled with sand during the growing season in incremental fashion to raise the low areas.  The recreation department has been directed to develop and immediately implement a plan of action.

Commissioner Dorsey asked that the whole group inspect the fields.

With continued concerns for the safety of the public Chairman Oglesby made a motion to keep the fields shut down from play with the exception of the one field deemed safe for play at this time (softball field).  If additional fields are prepped in time for use this season the BOC will revisit the opening of additional fields.  Commissioner Reyen provided a second to the motion and the motion passed 4-0.

There was additional discussion on this situation but no further action.

______________________________

______________________________

R.C. Oglesby, Chairman



Jon Caime, County Administrator
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